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Annual Report
Annual Parochial Church Meeting

Sunday 5th April 2020 at 11.30am

Parish of St Thomas, High Lane

Sunday 5th April 2020 at 11.30am

Annual Parochial Church Meeting
Opening Prayer
First Meeting:

A Meeting of Parishioners for the Election of Churchwardens will take place before the opening of the Annual Parochial Church Meeting
First meeting closes

Second Meeting:
APCM - AGENDA
1. Apologies for Absence

2. Minutes of APCM held on 7th April 2019

3. Matters Arising

4. Presentation of Changes in the Electoral Roll

5. Financial Statements for the Year Ending 31st December 2019

6. Appointment of the Independent Examiner of the Financial Statements

7. Annual Report on the Activities of the Parish

8. Election of Parochial Representatives of the Laity to the Deanery Synod

9. Election of Lay Representatives to the Parochial Church Council (PCC)
10. Churchwardens’ Report

11. Vicar’s Report

12. Questions and Relevant Matters for Discussion

13. Any other business previously notified to the Chair

14. Date of next PCC meeting

Closing Prayer

Members of the Parochial Church Council (PCC) – 2019

	Name
	Role

	Revd Canon Janet Parker
	Vicar

	Shan Alexander
	Churchwarden

	Alvin West
	Churchwarden

	Tony Berry
	Reader Emeritus, Diocesan Synod

	John Wilson
	Reader Emeritus

	June Gibbs
	Deanery Synod - RIP November 2019

	Betty Upham
	Deanery Synod

	Jean Taylor
	

	Derek Ankers
	

	Mary Berry
	

	Claire Doust
	

	Sandra Davies
	

	Julie Gaskell
	

	Stuart Scoffins
	

	Megan Stephens
	

	Andrew Garety
	Secretary

	Officers – Not on the PCC
	

	Geoff Gaskell
	Treasurer

	Ann Lambert
	Electoral Roll Officer


CHURCH OF ST THOMAS, HIGH LANE

Minutes of the Annual Parochial Church Meeting

held on Sunday 7th April 2019 at 11.30am
Number Present – 41

Revd Canon Janet Parker welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked those involved in providing the buffet lunch which was to follow.

Opening Prayers: Revd Canon Janet Parker

	The first meeting was the Meeting of Parishioners held to elect the Churchwardens.

Revd Canon Janet informed the meeting that there were two candidates for the Churchwarden positions:

Shan Alexander
Proposed: Jean Taylor     Seconded:  Pamela Kiefer   

Alvin West

Proposed: Janet Bailey    Seconded:  Sylvia Rushton

As the number of candidates was the same as the number of vacancies both were declared elected.

Revd Canon Janet thanked Jean Taylor, who had not sought re-election, for all her support and work during the past year, expressed her gratitude also to Shan Alexander and welcomed Alvin West back to the role.

Revd Canon Janet declared the first meeting closed.



	The second meeting was held for those on the Church’s Electoral Roll.



	1
	Apologies for absence:

Barbara Daniels, Lorna Gibbons, Alison Bardsley, Beryl Clements, Sue Goldsby, Ron Baker, Julie Gaskell and Stuart Scoffins.



	2
	Approval of the Minutes of the Annual Parochial Church Meeting held on 22nd April 2018:

Proposed: Mary Berry


Seconded: Anita Gumbrill


The motion was carried.

	3
	Matters Arising:

Revd Canon Janet reported that the possibility of floodlighting the church tower had been raised at the last APCM. It was subsequently discussed at a meeting of the PCC and was passed to the Fabric Committee for further consideration. The Fabric Committee deferred a detailed feasibility study until after the erection of the new lamp-post, and the completion of all landscaping works, but it is, at present, on hold as it is considered rather costly and now less important, given our other lighting. 



	4
	Presentation of the New Electoral Roll:

Ann Lambert had undertaken the preparation of the New Electoral Roll and reported that there were 128 on the new roll, compared with last year’s figure of 156. 

Revd Canon Janet thanked Ann for all her work in preparing the New Electoral Roll.



	5
	Financial Statements for the Year Ending 31st December 2018:

Alvin West introduced this agenda item and the meeting was reminded that a Financial Report is included in the APCM booklet with a summary of Receipts and Payments on page 17. The Report provides a three-year comparison and Alvin West commented briefly on the notes, which are included on page 18. The Treasurer, Geoff Gaskell, who had distributed more detailed Financial Statements to those present, including the Statement of Assets and Liabilities, highlighted some of the more material variances between years and asked whether there were any questions. In response to questions, he explained the comparatives, between years, for Receipts from the photocopier and the Flower Festival.  There were no questions as to Payments or the Statement of Assets and Liabilities.

He added that Caroline Parker had examined and audited the Financial Statements for the year ending 31st December 2018 and had issued the required certificate. Grateful thanks were expressed for Caroline’s work. 

Alvin West made a final comment concerning the continuing need for fund raising activities, such as coffee mornings and appeals, in order that the fabric, and activities, of the church may be kept in good shape and reminded those present of the importance of considering leaving a legacy to St Thomas’s Church in your will.  

Approval of the Financial Statements was:

Proposed by: Derek Ankers


Seconded by: Betty Upham


The motion was carried unanimously.

Thanks were expressed for all the hard work done by Geoff and Alvin in recording our receipts and payments, maintaining the accounts and producing the Financial Statements.

	6
	Appointment of the Independent Examiner:

The motion that Caroline Parker continues in her appointment as the Independent Examiner of the Financial Statements was:

Proposed by: Andrew Garety

Seconded by: John Wilson

There was unanimous approval.



	7
	Annual Report on the Activities of the Parish:

The Annual Report booklet had been available to the congregation for three weeks prior to the meeting.

Gratitude was expressed to all those who contributed reports for the booklet and to those involved in editing and publishing the booklet.

There were no questions on the reports which were duly acknowledged and accepted.



	8
	Election of Lay Representatives to the Parochial Church Council (PCC):

It was explained that, given the size of our Electoral Roll, there could be 12 elected Lay Representatives. Sandra Cheetham resigned as a lay representative in February 2019 and Jean Taylor, who had served as a Churchwarden during the past year, had reached the end of her term of office as a lay representative. Claire Doust, who had been co-opted as a lay representative during the past year, had therefore also reached the end of her term of office and Alvin West, who had been elected as a Churchwarden at the earlier Meeting of Parishioners, ceases to be a lay representative but becomes an ex-officio member of the PCC. These changes meant that there were eight lay representatives and therefore four vacancies for election on this occasion

There were two candidates for election:

Claire Doust – proposed by Andrew Garety and seconded by June Gibbs

Jean Taylor –   proposed by Derek Ankers and seconded by Andrew Garety

and, as there were fewer candidates than vacancies, both were duly declared elected.

The PCC’s thanks were expressed to Sandra Cheetham for her service and commitment to the work of the PCC.



	 9 
	Appointment of Sidespersons:

The following are currently serving as Sidespersons: 

Derek Ankers, David Bethell, Vivienne Carroll, Valerie Crowther, Claire Doust, June Gibbs, Joan Green, Gordon Gregory, Henry Kiefer, Pamela Kiefer, Dorothy Nellands, Cedra Nolan, Michael Nolan, Anne Partington, Sheila Stafford, Megan Stephens, Jean Suter, Robert Taylor, Betty Upham, Susan Wilson and Sylvia Wilson.

The formal appointment, as Sidespersons, of all those listed above was approved and so all were duly appointed.



	10
	Churchwardens’ Report:

Shan Alexander presented the report on behalf of the Churchwardens: 

‘This is my second year as a Church Warden and Jean and I took the oath last year, which must be taken every year, as follows “I solemnly and sincerely declare before God and his people, that I will faithfully and diligently discharge the duties of the office of churchwarden, for the parish in which I have been chosen, during the period of my appointment”. Jean has a lot of experience of St Thomas’s Church; however, I have been on several PCCs and committees and have been a very regular church goer all my life, acquiring experiences in a few churches I have been involved with.

All parishes, all diocese and incumbents have their own peculiarities. The pattern of service, the hymn books, communion plate and vestments differ from church to church. I am learning as I go along!

In the role of the Church Warden, we are privileged to be part of the PCC and Standing Committee. We would like to thank all the PCC members for their commitment throughout the year and the individual contributions they make at meetings and discussions and help with decision making.

The fabric of the church is an important aspect; keeping the buildings and fittings fit for purpose. Dennis Parker as Chairman of the Fabric Committee does impressive work helping to keep the buildings and fittings in good order with the help of parishioners and professionals. We would like to thank all those who keep the books and several records up to date and oversee the day to day running of the building. During the Archdeacon’s inspection that took place last year, we had confirmation that all was well with St Thomas’s Church!

The generosity of the many people who give of their time, financial contributions and help on Sundays and throughout the week is appreciated very much. Much of what is done is unseen, however you are a real blessing to the church and to those you serve. Without your help St Thomas’s church will not be able to offer the community, such wide ranging activities in the church and church hall. God has been kind to us, that we have so many people with talents and gifts who give their time ungrudgingly.

Thanks also to the Choir and the Choir master Marc Hall for the great music he provides for our services and concerts. The choir is going from strength to strength and the special services and concerts are well received. We would also like to thank Alvin for all the work he did as Church Warden for so many years. His experience is invaluable to all of us at St Thomas’s. Alvin stood down as Church Warden in 2018 to give himself a short break. We wish him well in all the other activities he is helping out in the church in so many ways. Thank you also to Rev Nicola for all the help she gives to St Thomas Church at services, in schools and the community.

We would like to thank Rev Canon Janet Parker our vicar for the spiritual work she does in the church and welcoming the wider community to church and the leadership she gives to the people.

Jean and I are both humbled and encouraged by the generosity shown towards St Thomas’s by so many of you. Without the financial support so generously offered by you, our church would not be able to function in the way it does. Jean is standing down as churchwarden and we wish her the best with the numerous activities she is involved in the church.  

We give thanks for the many opportunities we have, to touch people’s lives and pray about how you can join in playing your part of God’s work in High Lane.’

Shan Alexander

Churchwarden
The Wardens’ report is filed with the 2019 APCM papers.



	11
	Vicar’s Report:

Revd Canon Janet presented her Vicar’s Report:

‘I want to echo the Wardens’ thanks to you all for all that you do, for your faithfulness in worship and your generosity in supporting the church financially and physically through helping out in the many and varied ways needed to keep the church open and available to do its mission of spreading the good news of the love of God.  

I would like particularly to thank both Churchwardens, Shan and Jean, for all that they have done and continue to do here at St Thomas and especially for their support to me during a particular difficult time in the past year and of course Robert who is a real stalwart of the church.  There are many folks who work tirelessly behind the scenes so that you might not even be aware of all that they do.  I try not to pick out people when there are so many I could name but I do want to mention Christine Wright with her work on the magazine and other computer related tasks, and Steve Billinge who often gives his time working in the graveyard in addition to his role as our gardener.  And of course I am fortunate to be married to someone who is happy to take on the role of Chair of Fabric of this church making sure all the necessary repairs and improvements take place.  So thank you Dennis.

Looking back

The last year has seen a change in our Ministry Team with Revd Lynne leaving and Revd Nicola coming to join us for a while.  (As my old rector used to quote “The Lord giveth and the Lord taketh away”) Revd Nicola is a curate from the Derby diocese who following the departure of her vicar at St Georges New Mills came to us to finish her curacy which should be in the next few weeks.  It has been a pleasure to have Revd Nicola with us and I have enjoyed her company and the opportunity to be part of her final training.  I wish Nicola well in the next stage of her ministry, wherever that might be.  We have one of our own exploring their calling into the priesthood as during the past year Amy Stephenson continued her journey towards ordination serving a placement in a parish down south.  

At the end of the year I stepped down from my role as Rural Dean after seven years, but at the same time took on a couple of diocesan roles, first as a member of the Diocesan Advisory Committee – faculties etc. and as a member of a diocesan advisory panel for vocations.  Both offer the opportunity to keep my finger on the pulse of the diocese and keep up to date with what’s going on outside the parish. I continue to be involved with the Cathedral as a canon.

Spiritual life of the parish

Our services continue to be well supported and we are fortunate to have our readers Tony and John who faithfully serve St Thomas’ week in and week out through preaching, deaconing and leading the prayers.  I do thank them for their loyalty and dedication.   During the year we have been visited by Bishops Libby and Peter and the Archdeacon for our services.

The choir led by Marc, our musical director, continues to enhance our worship with their music and it is encouraging to see youngsters in the choir on a regular basis.  Well done to all our musicians.  Introduced last year was the practice of what I experienced in Munich that of a Stammtisch after evensong, that is going out for a shared meal in a local restaurant.  We regularly have 15 or more folk joining us.

Our special services continue to be popular in the village with record numbers at the Remembrance Day service to commemorate the centenary of the end of World War One and at the Christingle and Carol Services.  One villager commented that they loved St Thomas because it was such a community church.  And it proves to be so as non-church goers still come to us for the occasional services of baptisms, weddings and funerals, all opportunities to proclaim the gospel to large numbers of people.

Our Messy Church seems to be becoming established with numbers increasing and a regular congregation attending each month.  I really want to thank all those people who have come forward and volunteered to help at Messy Church, we couldn’t do it without your help.  Revd Nicola has been a great asset taking over the leadership and organising the sessions.

The Emmaus Group restarted towards the end of the year, led by Mary Berry it is attended by up to ten people discussing various aspects of faith and Christian life. 

Social Life

The social life of St Thomas is very important as we open our doors to the community whilst also raising the necessary monies to keep the church going.  Our Taste of Christmas attracted many people into the church being a big fund raiser.  The band concerts, quiz night, concerts and all the other social events provide a focus for the community.  The monthly coffee mornings have proved to be a success whilst enabling us to help out various good causes as well as the church.  Of course every event has to have a raffle which all helps towards our finances.

As with all things here at St Thomas we are reliant on people volunteering their time and efforts to organising these events.

Church Groups

As you will have read in the report St Thomas has various groups that meet regularly.  The Parents and Tots is bursting at the seams especially following the demise of the Village Hall group due to a lack of volunteers.  Coast continues to meet, as does the Wives Group, the Men’s Forum, the Luncheon Club and the U3A card group. 

Looking Forward

Coming up soon is our flower festival to be held in July on the weekend of our patronal festival.  We will open with a service attended by the Mayor of Stockport and be joined by Bishop Peter on the Sunday for our Holy Communion Service.  There is a team working hard to ensure that it is a good celebration of 160 years of St Thomas Church in High Lane.

This year we begin our fund raising for new movable choir stalls to accommodate our growing choir, a project first initiated when we lowered the floor and purchased the chairs.  At the time it was thought that the additional cost was a bit beyond our means but now the choir has got together and organised a fund raising group whilst another group looks at the feasibility of what type of pews, cost involved as well as the positioning of the pews - so watch this space.  

Work will also continue on the building, especially the west wall, and the grounds of the church with various projects in the pipeline.  

We are so fortunate here in High Lane that we have many people who support the church and are prepared to give financially to enable us to continue the business of Gossiping the Gospel.

St Thomas’ mission is to be a church for everyone, welcoming all who come whether it be every Sunday, to Messy Church on a Saturday, for special services or for those passages of life Baptisms, weddings or funerals.  To quote Bishop Robert We are here to keep the rumour of God’s existence and love for all alive in this village.

So to conclude - As we are finding out with Brexit nothing is certain in this life and the same is true of church life.  We go forward trusting in God and the gift of the Holy Spirit to lead us where we need to be going.  As someone recently said to me only this week we keep on keeping on.’  

Revd Canon Janet Parker

The Vicar’s report is filed with the 2019 APCM papers.

Gifts were then presented by Shan Alexander, on behalf of St Thomas’ Church,  to Jean Taylor and Revd Nicola, as a mark of appreciation.



	12
	Questions and Relevant Matters for Discussion:

No questions or relevant matters were raised.



	13
	Any Other Business Previously Notified to the Chair:

Revd Canon Janet reported that no business had been notified to the Chair. 



	14
	Date of Next PCC Meetings and the Next APCM:

A PCC meeting for the Appointment of Officers was to be held immediately following this APCM.

The next full PCC meeting is Tuesday 11th June 2019, at 7.15 pm, in the Church Hall.

The date of the next Annual Parochial Church Meeting has been provisionally agreed as being Sunday 5th April 2020 at 11.30 am.



	
	The meeting closed with Grace and was followed by a shared lunch in the Church hall.


Andrew Garety,

Secretary

9th April 2019

Parochial Church Council

The primary function of the Parochial Church Council (PCC) is ‘co-operation with the minister in promoting in the parish the whole mission of the Church, pastoral, evangelistic, social and ecumenical’. The PCC consists of members by virtue their office (ex officio), those elected at the APCM and, possibly, co-opted members. Our ex officio members comprise the incumbent of the parish, the Vicar, members of a Diocesan or Deanery Synod and the Churchwardens. In addition to our six ex officio members, last year there were ten members who had been elected as lay representatives. There were, therefore, sixteen members of the PCC during the past year. Sadly, June Gibbs, who was an ex offico member of the PCC as a Deanery Synod Representative, died in November 2019 which has reduced the membership to fifteen. Each member is attached to one, or more, of the seven sub-committees. The PCC meetings take place every two months and the sub-committees meet, as required, through the year.

There is a file containing the PCC, and main sub-committee, minutes in the Church Hall and so these are available for everyone to read. Reports from all the Church committees, and from other groups and organisations involved with St Thomas’, are included in this booklet. It would be appropriate here to record the PCC’s great gratitude to Dennis Parker for all the work that he does in support of the parish, particularly with his leadership of the Fabric Committee and the Magazine Committee.

At the Annual Meeting of Parishioners in 2019, Alvin West and Shan Alexander were elected as our Churchwardens. Elections for Churchwarden continue to be for a year at a time and candidates for office as Churchwarden must be nominated and seconded, in writing, in advance of the 2020 Annual Meeting of Parishioners which will be held prior to the opening of the APCM. 

Deanery Synod representatives, who are ex officio PCC members, were elected at the 2017 APCM They have a three -year term of office which ends on 30th June 2020 and we will therefore seek to elect Deanery Synod representatives at the 2020 APCM for their next three year term. We will have three vacancies.

Two current lay representatives, Megan Stephens and Andrew Garety, come to the end of their term of office at the conclusion of this year’s APCM and there are, anyway, vacancies for elected membership of the PCC as the size of our electoral roll allows our PCC to have 12 lay representatives and, as noted above, we currently have ten lay representatives. The appropriate forms, for anyone who is interested in becoming a Churchwarden or a lay representative on the PCC, will be available in the Church porch.

Much of what happens at St Thomas’, and in the parish, is covered by the reports which follow but one event should be mentioned here. In November, we held our annual Remembrance Sunday service. As in previous years, it was very well attended and the PCC is most grateful to the Hawk Green Brass Band for playing in Church, and at the War Memorial, and to Traffic Services and the Police for ensuring the safety of those in attendance and for stopping the traffic during the War Memorial service. 

Andrew Garety

PCC Secretary

Electoral Roll

The Electoral Roll is a list of the names and addresses of every person who can vote at the Annual Parochial Church Meeting (APCM).
As at February 23rd 2020, the figures are as shown below. Any revisions between this date and the date of the APCM will be reported at the Meeting. The figures show a breakdown of changes since the last APCM held on 21st April 2019.

Number on Roll at 2019                                           127
Less:

Deceased                                                                         7

No longer attend Church,                                                                                                                                                                                                                   who live outside the Parish,                                                                                                                                               or moved away.

Enrolled during the year                                               7

Number on roll at 2020 APCM                                127

I would request that if you know of Church members who are not on the Electoral Roll, please encourage them to complete an Enrolment Form, available in Church and hand the form to me, Ann Lambert.

Ann Lambert 

Electoral Roll Officer

Financial Report for 2019 – APCM 5th April 2020







2019


2018


2017







£



£



£

RECEIPTS

Collections/donations/legacies 61779


57990


57912

Trading (magazine, hire of hall etc) 8534
    

7431

 

8722

Fees





7342



7234
 


6993

Tax reclaim



12051


12278


13163  

Charities




2315



2955



3191

Other (including grants)

20942*


9068



7931
Total




112963


105952


107246

PAYMENTS

Parish share



65975


64366


62796

Church/Churchyard


28673


20721


34052

Cost of trading
/fundraising
2783 
    

425 



409

Vicar/Vicarage/Mission/Choir
9876
  


10247


13246

Charities



 
 3315 
   

5019



4776 

Total




110622


100778


115279

Net cash flow


2341


5174


(8033)


 
The following points are worthy of mention regarding our accounts: -

· Other funds raised marked * included two events which raised £8806 (Flower festival £4606 and A Taste of Christmas £4201) 

· The tax refund from gift aided donations this year is based on tax efficient planned giving during the tax year 2018/19, and for a revised allowance for claiming gift aid on all plate (cash) donations over £30 during the year.

· Parish Share increased by £1609 (2.5%) this year, the same percentage rise as last year but more in cash terms (£1570 in 2018). The Parish Share for 2020 will increase by £1649 to £67624, an increase of 2.5%. Regular donations to the Church are insufficient to cover the Parish Share without the ability to reclaim tax through the Gift Aid scheme. Consequently, the Church is only able to function due to income received from magazine receipts, social activities and fees from weddings and funerals.  

· Vicar/Vicarage/mission/choir costs include the full year costs of the Director of Music and the Vicarage housing related expenses.

· Church/churchyard expenses included payments of £4199 (£4174 2018) for printing and stationery (including for the magazine), and £3469 (£2631 2018) for energy costs. 

· The cost of insurance in 2019 was £2599 which is now paid in equal monthly instalments. 

· The above figures are an analysis, in the books of Account, of the movement in the current account we hold. At the beginning of 2019 we had a book balance of £22692. During the year we transferred a net figure of £2784 into the current account from other smaller accounts. The effect of these transfers, and the net cash flow in of £2341, has resulted in a book balance of £27817 at the end of the year. This has been reconciled with the Bank balance of £27818 in the bank statement at the end of the year. Coincidentally the outstanding payments into and out of the account equate to each other after reconciling items are taken into account. 
Bank Account and Deposit Account reconciled balances at end 2019:







£

Current Account


27818

Bequest Account


7467

Ethel Smith Trust


2032

HLF Project Account

2586

Money raised for, and spent on, the fabric of the Church is now monitored through a memorandum account, as is the Choir fund.

The Heritage Lottery Fund balance is available to complete purchase of a new external information board about St. Thomas’ Church.

We have a bank account for receiving and distributing fees for weddings and funerals. Fees are distributed between the Diocese and the Parish, ensuring that the balance held in the account is zero. 

Thanks must go to Geoff Gaskell for paying the bills, keeping the financial records and compiling the final accounts. It’s a job that requires a lot of thought and expertise that Geoff carries out exceptionally well and we’re grateful to him for all that he does.

Alvin West
A Report Gift Aided Giving 2018/2019

The Gift Aid Scheme is a tax efficient means of donating to the Church through weekly cash envelopes and/or through direct debits from bank accounts. When this method for donating is chosen a signed declaration allows the Church to reclaim the tax already paid on this donation, currently 20%.

My calculations are based on a tax year, as opposed to the Church’s calendar year for the Accounts, but during the tax year 18/19 we collected £42203 (£41019 in 17/18) through services via the Gift Aid scheme and claimed £10051. We are now able to claim Gift Aid on all unplanned cash/plate donations of up to £30 (called the Gift Aid Small Donations Scheme) during the claim period. This has a cap of £8000 donated, and we were able to claim gift aid on this maximum amount i.e. £2000. This resulted in total tax claimed during 2019, and seen in the Accounts, of £12051 (£12278 in 17/18). The number of existing planned givers with a signed declaration at the end of December 2019 was 62 (66 in 2018). Unplanned giving that was eligible for claiming gift aid (white envelopes) was £6909 (£3025 in 17/18). The number of people giving via standing order was 30 (34 in 17/18). This is a more efficient way of giving and it is recommended that this method be used wherever possible.

To help with management of the church funds it would also be useful if those who are unable to donate to the church through the Gift Aid scheme would consider signing up to a “regular giving scheme”, whereby donations are paid on a regular basis to enable the Church to better forecast the total expected income over the financial year. This would assist us in calculating what we can afford to spend on the many activities required to maintain the running of the church without spending beyond our means. Information regarding this scheme can be obtained from the Gift Aid Secretary.

Alvin West

Gift Aid Secretary
Fabric Committee Report
The Fabric committee continued to meet regularly to discuss issues relating to the fabric of the church and grounds.  The majority of the work this year concentrated on landscaping work.

Landscaping work included repointing of the path to the lych-gate at a cost of £664. Landscape to the area to the west of the church and around the turning area, this included costly stump grinding of a diseased tree. This was done by Prunus Garden and Tree Services at a cost of £2811. We have now installed a new lamppost in the turning area. A survey of the graveyard at the beginning of the year, showed that we had less than 5 new plots available (note that we open up on average 3 new grave plots per year) but have over 10 years provision for ashes. The graveyard extension area has now been prepared so that it can accommodate over 30 new grave burials and more ashes plots if required. This also included extensive land drainage work and the inclusion of a storm crate to assist with sudden downpours.  I can report that this year we have suffered some of the worst downpours in living memory, according to one local, and the drainage system just about coped. This work was carried out by Prunus Garden and Tree Services at a cost of £5,385.

The memorial garden has recently been refurbished which included stabilising the retaining walls, re-setting the memorial tablets and laying of a new path. Thanks to Steve Billinge for the hard work.

Two new notice boards have been purchased and erected and are being put to good use.

After a review of where best to accommodate the Choir, the Choir now sing from the rear of the main aisle. Fund raising is ongoing to provide appropriate Choir pews which will be installed after the work on the west wall.

We are still working towards getting the west wall project underway, seeking help from the Heritage Lottery fund which is now known as The Heritage Fund. The Heritage Fund has some changes to its funding structure which has allowed us to seek more work under the umbrella of the west wall project. The regional funding limit has been raised from £100k to £250k.  For instance, we now will try to include the toilet area refurbishment and other items to get the best value for the church.

Unfortunately, we suffered from theft of the York stone path at the rear of the church in the graveyard.  To make matters worse the thieves returned four nights later and removed another York stone path in the graveyard. We have temporarily repaired the paths with some old concrete flags and gravel until we can get a full repair via our church insurance.

The heating system failed three times during the winter months which needed emergency call out from the boiler engineers and considerable cost.  The problems have now been overcome but the system is over twenty years old and a new system needs to be considered.

Inside the church there have been no major works during the year but there continues to be the ongoing maintenance.  Also, the organ has been maintained and tuned. This is now on a yearly contract instead of six months and is performing well.

As we write this report the five-year quinquennial inspection is underway.  This may reveal repairs that are urgently needed.  Also, there was a five-year electrical inspection performed recently and this may reveal repair work and work needed to comply with the latest regulations. The lightning strike protection test has shown we need to replace corroded test points and fix downward connections where they have come adrift.

Thanks to all who contribute to the running of the Fabric Committee and all those who work hard on the tasks of keeping the fabric of the church in good order.

Dennis Parker
Deanery Synod Report
	4 Meetings
	Focus
	Outcomes
	What Follows

	May 19  Social Gathering
	Deanery fellowship General Synod
	Fellowship and sharing 
	To be continued in May 20 with theme of action on Environment change

	Sept 19 Franciscan Spirituality
	Lay people; third order Franciscans
	Updated view of lay spirituality in everyday life


	?

	Nov 19 Climate Change
	The challenge for individuals and for churches
	For each parish to take on the work of minimising effects and reversing bad outcomes
	CoE is producing a parish audit process. St Thomas PCC already beginning work.

	Feb 20 Disability Awareness;

Chester Diocesan resource
	Raising Awareness of parishes
	A resource “box” for a parish event


	A possible St Thomas Event to raise disability awareness.?


The Rural Dean Is Revd Lesley Currie (Marple All Saints) who was appointed following the end of Canon Janet’s terms of office.

The lay members of Deanery Synod are the electors for lay members of the General Synod. 2020 is an election year for General Synod members to serve from 2020 to 2025.

Other issues; New diocesan Bishop due to be appointed this year. Then a new Bishop of Stockport.

The Deanery Quiet day scheduled for St Thomas in December was cancelled.

Tony Berry and Betty Upham

Ministry Team

The Ministry Team meets on a regular basis to discuss and organise the church services, discipleship courses and any other matters spiritual.  Tony Berry and John Wilson, our readers, continue to preach and deacon on Sundays with Tony assisting most Wednesdays for Holy Communion.  We are fortunate to have them both here at St Thomas. 
Once a month The team take Choral Evensong according to the Book of Common Prayer, a wonderful service in which we have the choir, and Marc, leading us with their singing and playing. It is wonderful to see how the choir has progressed over the year to enhance our worship.  Thanks are due to Marc and the choir.

Also assisting during the Sunday services are John and David who serve and carry the cross every week and we give thanks for their faithful ministry.
Canon Janet

Vicar

Pastoral Care Team

Our pastoral care team continues to undertake visits to the housebound and those of our congregation who are no longer able to make it to church on a regular basis.  The team is not very large, but the members do a great job keeping in touch with folks.  Home Communion is taken out to a number of people on a monthly basis as well as visiting Bowerfield and Abbeyfield to administer Holy Communion to folks there. Mary also ensures that those recently bereaved, whether church goers or not, receive a follow-up call or card sometime after the funeral.

The monthly coffee mornings organised by the team have proved to be very popular with good attendances and money being raised to support not just the church but various other charities.  These mornings also provide an opportunity for people to meet and enjoy one another’s company whilst supporting worthy causes.  

The Pastoral Team have an extremely important role in the life of St Thomas showing people that the church care and value everyone as part of God’s family.  I would like to thank everyone involved in this ministry.
Canon Janet

Vicar

Parish Magazine Report
Christine and Dennis reported that the editorial and content aspects of the magazine were running well.  There has been feedback that the combination of Christian and local content is well balanced.  It has been appreciated that several issues have been in colour as is the artwork done by Margaret Gregory, for which the committee would like to offer its thanks.

The committee also thanked Christine for her work to set up the Facebook page for the church which has been well received.  Now that there is a village website, it is now possible to access local information for mutual benefit.  Christine is also hoping to develop an Instagram page for the church to reach younger people. It was reported that the purchase of the new laptop has greatly facilitated the work and has been much appreciated.

Christine reported that she is not having difficulty filling the magazine, though there is one slot for another advertisement.  She and Dennis are looking for short summaries of favourite Christian books, or prayers of particular significance.  The committee gave a vote of thanks to the main editors (Christine and Dennis) and to the two sub editors (Ron Baker and Robert Taylor) and Ron Brindley for the printing production.  Mary Berry reported that although a small number of advertisers dropped out this year, four new ones came on board and paid fairly promptly raising around £4,000. It has been decided that there would be no increase in costs to the advertisers next year, nor for the magazine itself which remains at 50p.  However, it was noted that several local businesses are now advertising via the web, and that this income may well drop in the future. Also, were the whole magazine to be put on the church website, this might be of extra benefit to advertisers.  

Jean reported that she was satisfied that the distribution system was working well and that the distributors were coping well with getting the magazines delivered and the monies collected.  However, she did note, that several were getting older and that there may be problems in the future. The committee noted a vote of thanks to Jean and to the distributors.

The photocopier/printer is now four years old and over the last six months we have had to request support from Cheshire Copiers on numerous occasions to repair the machine, often having to cease the magazine printing during a print run.  The photocopier still has a year to go of a five-year lease. Whilst the repairs are covered by the lease it does cause difficulty in having to reschedule the magazine print run.  Discussions to take place with Cheshire Copiers on improving the reliability or replacement of the machine.

Despite some printing issues, the magazine continues to be a high quality publication communicating the life of St Thomas and our community to the residents of High Lane

Mary Berry

St Thomas Website Report
The Church web site at www.st-thomas-high-lane.org.uk is intended to provide up to date information on the activities at St Thomas’ to both regular attendees and those who might be visiting or moving in to the area and seeking a place of Worship. It complements the weekly news sheet and monthly magazine as well as the information available on Twitter. Most of the information on the web site is taken directly from the news sheet and magazine, although there is potential to expand this. In particular, it is possible to include details of meetings etc. arranged, or changed, at short notice, if I am made aware of them. However, the site is intended to reflect the activities at St Thomas’, and not of the wider community of High Lane. Statistics provided by Church Edit, who host the site, suggest that during 2019, web pages were viewed on average 380 times each month (about the same as in the previous year), although the number viewings each month from viewers with little previous knowledge of the site, was significantly smaller than in 2018.

An advantage of the web site over printed publicity is that that material can be published in full colour, at no additional cost, and all are encouraged to send photographs of recent events at the Church, for possible inclusion, as e-mail attachments to me at peterrjonas@yahoo.co.uk. The number of photographs of our activities is rather smaller than in the previous year which is disappointing since they could show newcomers the breadth of our activities. All are also encouraged to view the site, and let me have any suggestions for items which they would like to see included (or excluded!). 

Peter Jonas

Child Protection

The safety and protection of children in our work with Children at St Thomas’ remains extremely important. 

In February 2019 the PCC discussed the new House of Bishops’ guidance on the reporting of safeguarding Serious Incidents, and other Serious Incidents, to the Charity Commission. As a consequence of the changes, PCCs should report safeguarding Serious Incidents to the Charity Commission through the Diocesan Safeguarding Adviser (DSA) and accordingly the PCC to passed resolutions delegating to a Trustee Group the responsibility for preparing, and submitting, Serious Incident reports (both safeguarding and other) to the Charity Commission.

We have again, this year, published our Child Protection Policy on the St Thomas’ website so that it is available for everyone to read. Moreover, as is required by the Policy, it was read out at the Meeting of the PCC held in December 2019 so that progress could be discussed and reviewed.

The PCC has complied with its duty under section 5 of the Safeguarding and Clergy Discipline Measure 2016 and has due regard to safeguarding guidance issued by the House of Bishops, including both policy and practice guidance. We will continue to monitor any changes in either the legal or Diocesan policy and thus maintain St Thomas’ as a place which takes Safeguarding Children seriously. 

Janet Bailey
Child Protection Co-ordinator

Fund Raising Report
The year started with a very interesting Quiz in February. All tickets were sold out! A very enjoyable evening was had by all. Next was the Chapel-en-le-Frith Ladies Choir, a great evening in March, which included a farmer telling us some very humorous stories, leaving us all in stitches! We also had a pianist playing some beautiful music.

In April the Flower Team organised a flower arrangement demonstration to raise funds for the Flower Festival. All arrangements were raffled to those who attended.

In June, Afternoon Tea was served in a marquee in the vicarage gardens. This was organised by the choir to raise funds for the choir pews. It was a lovely afternoon with live music played on the piano and the choir giving a recital. A great afternoon was enjoyed by all who attended.

In the same month we listened to the award winning Hawk Green Band; this is a regular event which is very enjoyable. In the same month we had the Sine Nomine Touring Choir giving a concert in the church. They were very professional and a great cultural evening of music.

The highlight for the year was the Flower Festival in July to celebrate 160 year anniversary of the church. The flower team together with their friends decked the church with beautiful flower displays and arrangements following a theme of ‘Let All the World In Every Corner Sing’! The Mayor of Stockport came to open the festival and food and drinks were available in the church Hall. This event was very successful raising well needed funds for the church and welcoming many visitors from other churches and communities.

In November we had the annual Taste of Christmas Fair. The theme was a New York Christmas! The church was fully transformed into a hall in New York which even included the statue of Liberty standing above the pulpit! How enchanting it looked! The church was buzzing with people wanting a taste of New York Christmas! The children’s choir was one of the many highlights of the day. There were many different stalls, where most items were sold out! 

In December we had the second Hawk Green Band Concert and the Take Note Christmas Concert which was enjoyed by all who attended.

The above are the individual events which were mainly organised by members and friends of the church, where drinks and nibbles were served at every event. The preparation, organisation and time that go into finalising these events are immense! All of the work carried out by volunteers. Whole hearted thanks to all those contributing to make the events so successful. 

We also have a coffee morning once a month on Wednesday mornings in the Church Hall mainly run by the Pastoral Team. We support many charitable organisations and our church, with the funds that are raised. A very big thank you to the Pastoral Team for all the work they do to make these morning so interesting and making it a meeting place for many people in the community to gather.

All our events are advertised locally and we see many people from High Lane and other neighbouring communities supporting these events. Our thanks go to all those who organise and the many visitors who attend.
Shan Alexander

Churchwarden

Music at St Thomas’

This year’s music write up begins with extending a massive thank you to all members of the church choir, who give a significant amount of time each week to rehearse the music to enhance worship at St Thomas’.  Members of the choir are always rehearsing music for the big services of the year, as well as learning new hymns to introduce in weekly worship, not to mention organising numerous fundraising events to maintain investment in the choir.

Numbers of people taking part in musical activities at the church are generally good, with Sonance Children’s Choir having 22 members, and the church choir now having 20 choristers.  There are now six trebles who have come through the children’s choir and do their best to be at Sunday morning worship each week.  Whilst numbers of trebles, sopranos and altos are acceptable, it would be hugely beneficial to recruit more tenors and basses.

Members of the choir have shown great initiative recently to fundraise for new choir stalls, a project that is ongoing.  In planning the new choir stalls, it became clear that perhaps the church choir should have a permanent home; not having to get out seating each week.  Audio tests were undertaken on the best places for the choir to be positioned, and the rear of the church has become favourite.  Director of Music, Marc Hall wrote an article for the Parish Magazine on this some months ago.  If anyone would like to read more about the potential positioning of the choir, please ask Marc for a copy or obtain one from the folder on the choir noticeboard in the church hall.

Since the growth of the trebles, and them being able to study music each week via the RSCM Voice for Life scheme, they have become very keen on wearing robes together with their ribbons / music medals.  Many of the choristers went on a trip to York Minster and were lucky enough to watch a rehearsal for Evensong, as well as the service itself to see how our cathedral choirs conduct themselves, and how they dress etc.  Of course, this is the case for many parish choirs of the Church of England too.  There will be a range of opinions on the wearing of robes for the choir, but it is worth saying that with the choir now being seated where they are, and the distance for procession, the sense of occasion and formality cassocks and surplices would bring would be a worthwhile benefit.  Robes have not been worn for several years because there was not enough for all the members of the choir at the time, and there wasn’t the money to buy new ones.  The basic cassock and surplice is generally the traditional staple attire for a church choir, and we are now in a position to think seriously about this.  Some form of identity for the choir would be a great benefit.  A robe isn’t about wearing uniform, it is about being plain, and the same, for serving the church, just as the clergy do.

Going forward the church choir will be creating a new Choir Steering Group, where discussion can take place, and decisions can be made for all things church music.  There are also several emerging and important roles within the musical life of the church, such as Librarian.  If anyone is interested in helping the church choir or wants to be involved in a non-musical capacity, please let Marc Hall know.  Help is always welcome, and it is imperative to keep groups going, especially evolving and growing groups which might just help maintain a congregation for St Thomas’ in the future.

Marc Hall

Musical Director

Flower Ladies’ Group
Financially we are covering our costs at the moment. Thank you to all the people who put their names on the rota and the members of the congregation who give donations to cover any free dates.

The big thing that happened in 2019 was the flower festival. We made a handsome profit for the Church funds, but even more importantly, it brought lots of people into the church. Enormous gratitude and thanks to all those concerned in helping us make it happen.

Special thanks to all of the flower ladies team and to Derek Ankers, our financial director. I also must mention Dennis, David and all those others who help us through the year and were of particular assistance at the flower festival.

Looking to the future, we do need some more members in the flower arranging team. Other than for the festivals of Christmas, Easter and harvest, it usually works out to doing the flowers around 8 times each year.
Sue Goldsby

Luncheon Club

Luncheon Club is maintaining its popularity here at St Thomas on a Thursday lunch time, we are serving 20 to 24 diners each week with a main course and sweet.  Transport is provided for 3 of our diners, who have mobility problems.

We have 4 very good teams of helpers who work on a rota system serving the meals and looking after the diners.  Unfortunately, we are short of cooks, an advertisement for help appeared in the Parish Magazine in March.  

Helen Richardson

COAST - Chillin’ Out At St Thomas’
COAST is a youth group for local teenagers and their friends with additional needs who meet at St Thomas’ once a month on a Friday evening.  The group was started over 4 years ago by two local mums who wanted to provide a safe space for their teenagers to 'chill out'.
 
Due to the different needs of educational support required, teenagers that live as neighbours may travel to different schools.  Coast gives them the opportunity to meet locally in an unstructured environment.  The boys and girls can relax, build on friendships, have fun and gain social skills.  Over the years we have seen the teenagers grow in confidence and start to gain their first steps of independence.
 
For the last 2 years we have received kind donations from the High Lane Santa team.  We finished off last summer with an Oliver Dunn chocolate party, this was such a hit with our young people that we will be doing it again this summer.  From the remaining funds we will be purchasing new CDs and updating/replacing some of our computer console games.

The X Box and Wii consoles continue to be a popular choice along with the pool table.  There is also karaoke, dancing, table games and crafts.  The tuck shop is always busy with a good selection of goodies, giving our teenagers an opportunity to manage their money. 
 
We currently meet once a month and new members are always welcome.  Please contact Janine via email at neanypops@icloud.com for more information. 

Janine Fletcher
Messy Church

I only joined Messy Church in October 2019, wow what a team!

We plan the craft and turn up to set the tables and more people happily just turn up to help.

When the families arrive the atmosphere is warm and welcoming; the first time I witnessed this it was like a warm glow.

After craft we have family worship in Church.  Then back through to the church hall for a shared meal prepared with love by our happy team of volunteers.

Its heart-warming to see families talk about Jesus and realise just how relevant God is today.  God is part of everything we do.

Yours in Christ
The Messy Church Team
Wives’ Group

A reminder from the PCC Secretary that the report is due seems to come quickly after the last one! I am happy to report that the Wives Group continues to thrive. We have a regular membership who turn out come rain or shine and support our many and varied activities. We always welcome new members and have some new faces with us now.

The committee Mary Charlesworth, Lesley Longworth, Joan Flowers, Grace Watts, Karen Ganley and Glenys Cook have all been invaluable whilst I took a step back. My sincere thanks to them. It has made us think and job share where possible.

Our programmes have included many interesting topics with a wide variety of activities and talks. Where possible we make donations to charities in lieu of a fee. We were particularly inspired by the Blood Bikes representative and as well as their fee we made an extra donation. Our fund raising for St Anns and East Cheshire Hospices continue and all money raised at the Pancake Coffee Morning and Bacon and Bangers Bash is shared by them.

Our monthly services are an important part of our programme and we thank Canon Janet and Revd Nicola for officiating at these. Our subscriptions on these evenings are donated directly to Church Funds. Our eagerly anticipated day out in June was, by popular request, to Llandudno. No surprises to assume we will probably go again this year. There is so much to do - shopping and Fish and Chips high on the agenda.

Our members are actively involved in all aspects of Church life – varying from Parish Magazine delivery, Sidespersons, flowers, helping at Messy Church and coffee mornings. They all give up their time willingly and this is appreciated.

Long may we continue to support St Thomas’ Church. A warm welcome awaits all ladies. Why don’t you come too?

Betty Upham
St Thomas’ High Lane Men’s Forum

March 2019 – March 2020 

“A warm welcome is always offered to prospective new members.”
 
The Men’s Forum became affiliated to St Thomas’ Church in 2013, and it has benefited very considerably from this alliance in terms of stability and sense of identity. From this solid base we have continued to hope to build up our rather sparse membership and thereby the service that we offer to our target social group. Formerly known as High Lane Men’s Forum, St Thomas’ High Lane Men’s Forum is a long-established organization in High Lane Village and aims to provide a social, cultural and recreational focus for interested gentlemen.
 

The main venue for meetings is St Thomas’ Church Hall.  The Forum meets generally on the second Thursday of the month at 2.15pm.  The normal format of meetings is that, following a brief introduction by our Chairman, we listen to an invited speaker for around forty-five minutes which is then followed by tea and biscuits. 

The active membership currently still consists of thirteen gentlemen who are mostly retired and, despite committed recruitment efforts, even this number remains under threat of diminishing year on year. In 2017/18 we had 15 paid-up members, but, for a variety of reasons, we subsequently lost 3 of these. Last year (2018/19) we gained two new paid-up members, together with one prospective member. The Membership situation for 2020 is therefore static. Consequently, and especially in the light of the prevalent general, and seemingly inexorable rise in the fees required by speakers, we remain even more anxious to welcome still further new faces to our group. Gentlemen who may be interested in becoming members are most cordially invited to attend any of the scheduled talks as visitors.
There is a published programme of guest speakers and other events that commences in October and runs throughout the year, save for during the months of July and August when there are no meetings. In December there is a Christmas lunch at a local hostelry, in June there is a walk/drive to a country pub for lunch, and the Forum’s AGM takes place in September.  

In the past year we have enjoyed two outings for meals to two different venues: - in June 2019, The Midland Pub at Marple Bridge and in December 2019, The White Horse at Disley. Our speakers have covered a wide variety of attractive and interesting subjects. In chronological order the talk titles were: - “The Eddie Stobart Story”; “A Visit to an Antiques & Collectors Fair”; “Paul Robeson & Friends”; “My Eggheads Experience”; “Snapshots of History”; “Amazing Women Pilots” and “The Four Ages of

Canals”. 

In line with the decision of the special EGM, which was held on the 12th April 2018, Membership Fees for 2019/20 have been maintained at £30 per annum - payable either in full in September, or in two separate installments of £15, one in September and the other in January. 
Further information about the St Thomas’ High Lane Men’s Forum is available from Terry Browne, Chairman (0161 483 8318), Phil Colclough, Hon. Treasurer (01663 763882), or Iain Wallace, Hon. Secretary (0161 427 3901).
Iain Wallace
Uniformed Organisations

SCOUTING in High Lane had a busy year in 2019 with camps, community activities, visits and visitors. We even managed some camping without getting completely washed away! 

The Scout Hut went through a number of stages of much need repair and renovation last year and I hope you all agree that it looks much more cared for and occupied than it’s done in recent years. New outdoor lighting, replacement cladding and windows have really helped to make our Scout Hut look as well loved as it is. There’s still much more work to do with plans for a more accessible entrance and toilets and a new roof. Both big jobs so we’re stepping up our fundraising activities to help. This last Christmas was our first Scout Christmas Post where our Scouts delivered Christmas cards around the village that were posted in our special orange post-boxes. We followed this up after Christmas with a Christmas Tree collection to recycle your old Christmas trees. Both events were well supported by our community and we’re hoping to run them again next Christmas and with your continued support, make them even bigger events.


Our next big fundraiser is our annual plant sale which will be on May 16th. We will be distributing order forms shortly and our online shop will also be available for those people preferring to order their bedding plants that way. We’ll be announcing our plant sale open on the village Facebook group shortly.
We visit St Thomas Church for important civic occasions, in November for the Remembrance Service and St George’s Day where all the scouting community renew their vows.


Beavers have had a busy year. We had a fantastic sleepover at the Ranger Inn in Rowarth where we then hiked to Mellor to enjoy archery and caving at Linnet Clough. The Beavers have also been learning some basics knots which enabled them to make a sedan chair for a Teddy bear race. We continue to have fun with games and creating things.

During the brief warm spell last summer, our Cub Pack joined with other Cub Packs from all over the Stockport area for a great camp at our local Scout campsite, Linnet Clough. With a Wild West theme, the Cubs took part in many different activities including archery, shooting and crossing a “grand canyon” on our rope bridge. In October, Cubs had an exciting Manchester experience camp, staying at Abney Hall we planned routes to walk to the local tram and train stations. We had a fun day exploring MOSI before an evening of games and a film night! The next day we had a very special tour around Media City going behind the scenes at BBC Breakfast, CBBC and CBeebies! Also this term The Explorers have visited us and helped us to achieve our environmental conservation badge, we made posters about recycling, made our own bird feeders and planted some plants that match the colour of our sixes at the entrance of the park, for the community to enjoy. We also had a special visitor who brought her hearing dog Jessie, we learnt about what life is like living with a hearing impairment and how Jessie can help in day to day tasks such as alerting to any danger or any noises such as the telephone ringing or someone knocking on the door. This, alongside learning some adapted, more accessible games, has helped us to achieve our disability awareness badge. We have learnt how to sign our promise using BSL to become a more inclusive Cub group. It's been a fun year! We're excited to get working on our next badges including the chef badge and air activities Stage 1!

The Scout section has been busy with camps and activities as usual. We had a trip to Dinting by train in March including an overnight stay at 1st Dinting's HQ and a pool party with a giant inflatable assault course at Glossop pool. Our camp in May was at Forest Camp near Northwich with some Scouts sleeping in hammocks, which was brave because it was absolutely freezing! We attended Stockport Scouts District Camp near Macclesfield in July and built a monkey bridge between the trees for everyone to use. During the year, we've been on a trip to Stockport Fire Station and taken past in activities including; paddle-boarding, kayaking, climbing, caving, air rifle shooting, archery, skiing, tobogganing, and an exciting evening Scalextric racing as our Christmas party.

Three of our Explorer Scouts were fortunate enough to be selected to attend last year’s World Scout Jamboree in North America. This was the largest Jamboree with more than 45,000 Scouts from around the world taking part at an amazing Jamboree site in West Virginia. A 20 day trip overall included a whistle-stop tour of New York before heading to the Jamboree site for 10 days. After the Jamboree, they spent a couple of days in Washington DC on the way to spend a few days with 1st High River Scouts in Calgary, Canada. This is a huge adventure for young people to take part in and a very memorable one at that.

All Sections in Scouting work through a series of challenges to achieve the highest awards in their Sections, the Chief Scouts Awards. Beavers working towards the Bronze, Cubs the Silver, Scouts the Gold and Explorers the Platinum and Diamond awards. Last summer, in addition to the World Scout Jamboree, we had some of the older members of our Group head off to Finland to take part in the “Explorer Belt”. A great opportunity for a much smaller group to plan their own overseas expedition and learn more about the country they’re visiting. It was interesting to hear all about the Jamboree and Explorer Belt from presentations from all participants at our September AGM.

Looking towards this year, we’ve once again got an action-packed year ahead with new challenges, activities and opportunities for the young people in High Lane. If you would like your child to join the adventure, please visit our website for details highlanescouts.org.uk/join/.

Yours in Scouting

Peter Barke
Book Group/Topical Talkers Discussion Group report

We started the year with a couple of welcome new faces, but our numbers then remained steady at just four until the beginning of Summer. 

Prolonged illness, ‘The Decorators’ and various other events meant that sometimes no one was available to attend, so we have decided with regret that we will take a break from this group for the foreseeable future.

My thanks to Sylvia, Jackie and Denis for the lively discussions. 

Christine Wright

The PCC would like to express its gratitude to all those individuals and groups who have provided reports for this booklet and who contribute so much to the life of St Thomas’
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St Thomas is a living church in the community of High Lane where everyone is welcome and our mission is to share the love of Christ with all.
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